
UNITED STATES BANKRUPTCY COURT 
Eastern District of California 

 
Chief Judge Fredrick E. Clement 
Sacramento Federal Courthouse 

501 I Street, 7th Floor 
Courtroom 28, Department A 
Sacramento, California 

 
                DAY:      MONDAY 
                DATE:     DECEMBER 18, 2023 
                CALENDAR: 10:30 A.M. CHAPTER 7 CASES 
 

 
Unless otherwise ordered, all matters before Chief Judge  
Fredrick E. Clement shall be heard simultaneously: (1) IN PERSON 
in Courtroom 28, (2) via ZOOMGOV VIDEO, (3) via ZOOMGOV TELEPHONE, 
and (4) via COURTCALL.  
 
You may choose any of these options unless otherwise ordered.  

 
Parties in interest and members of the public may connect to the 
ZoomGov video and audio feeds, free of charge, using the connection 
information provided: 

 Video web address:  
https://www.zoomgov.com/j/1610335008?pwd=YzFVeVVBRTdUWDk3RFZ1M
0IzdEx6UT09  

 Meeting ID: 161 033 5008 
 Passcode:   803219 
 ZoomGov Telephone: (669) 254-5252 (Toll Free) 

To appear remotely for law and motion or status conference 
proceedings, you must comply with the following guidelines and 
procedures: 

1. Review the Pre-Hearing Dispositions prior to appearing 
at the hearing. 

2. Review the court’s Zoom Procedures and Guidelines for 
these, and additional instructions. 

3. Parties appearing via CourtCall are encouraged to 
review the CourtCall Appearance Information. 

Please join at least 10 minutes prior to the start of the calendar.  
You are required to give the court 24 hours advance notice on the 
Court Calendar. 
 
Unauthorized Recording is Prohibited: Any recording of a court 
proceeding held by video or teleconference, including screen shots 
or other audio or visual copying of a hearing is prohibited.  
Violation may result in sanctions, including removal of court-issued 
media credentials, denial of entry to future hearings, or any other 
sanctions deemed necessary by the court. For more information on 
photographing, recording, or broadcasting Judicial Proceedings, 
please refer to Local Rule 173(a) of the United States District 
Court for the Eastern District of California.  
  

https://www.zoomgov.com/j/1610335008?pwd=YzFVeVVBRTdUWDk3RFZ1M0IzdEx6UT09
https://www.zoomgov.com/j/1610335008?pwd=YzFVeVVBRTdUWDk3RFZ1M0IzdEx6UT09
https://www.caeb.uscourts.gov/Calendar/PreHearingDispositions
https://www.caeb.uscourts.gov/documents/Forms/Misc/ZoomGov%20Protocols.pdf
https://www.caeb.uscourts.gov/documents/Forms/Misc/TelephonicCourtAppearances(Procedures).pdf
https://www.caeb.uscourts.gov/Calendar/Calendar


PRE-HEARING DISPOSITION INSTRUCTIONS 
 

 
 
RULINGS 
 
Each matter on this calendar will have one of three possible 
designations:  No Ruling, Tentative Ruling, or Final Ruling. 
 
“No Ruling” means the likely disposition of the matter will not be 
disclosed in advance of the hearing.  The matter will be called; 
parties wishing to be heard should rise and be heard. 
 
“Tentative Ruling” means the likely disposition, and the reasons 
therefor, are set forth herein.  The matter will be called.  
Aggrieved parties or parties for whom written opposition was not 
required should rise and be heard.  Parties favored by the tentative 
ruling need not appear.  However, non-appearing parties are advised 
that the court may adopt a ruling other than that set forth herein 
without further hearing or notice. 
 
“Final Ruling” means that the matter will be resolved in the manner, 
and for the reasons, indicated below.  The matter will not be 
called; parties and/or counsel need not appear and will not be heard 
on the matter. 
 
CHANGES TO PREVIOUSLY PUBLISHED RULINGS 
 
On occasion, the court will change its intended ruling on some of 
the matters to be called and will republish its rulings.  The 
parties and counsel are advised to recheck the posted rulings after 
3:00 p.m. on the next business day prior to the hearing.  Any such 
changed ruling will be preceded by the following bold face text: 
“[Since posting its original rulings, the court has changed its 
intended ruling on this matter]”. 
 
ERRORS IN RULINGS 
 
Clerical errors of an insignificant nature, e.g., nomenclature 
(“2017 Honda Accord,” rather than “2016 Honda Accord”), amounts, 
(“$880,” not “$808”), may be corrected in (1) tentative rulings by 
appearance at the hearing; or (2) final rulings by appropriate ex 
parte application.  Fed. R. Civ. P. 60(a) incorporated by Fed. R. 
Bankr. P. 9024.  All other errors, including those occasioned by 
mistake, inadvertence, surprise, or excusable neglect, must be 
corrected by noticed motion.  Fed. R. Bankr. P. 60(b), incorporated 
by Fed. R. Bankr. P. 9023. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



1. 21-23522-A-7   IN RE: JOSEPH SMITH 
   DNL-8 
 
   MOTION FOR COMPENSATION FOR J. MICHAEL HOPPER, CHAPTER 7 
   TRUSTEE(S) 
   11-20-2023  [162] 
 
   MARK WOLFF/ATTY. FOR DBT. 
   J. CUNNINGHAM/ATTY. FOR MV. 
   DEBTORS DISCHARGED: 01/24/2022 
 
Final Ruling 
 
Application: Allowance of Compensation and Expense Reimbursement 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(1); written opposition required 
Disposition: Approved 
Order: Civil minute order 
 
Compensation Allowed:  $11,018.75 
Reimbursement of Expenses:  $0 
 
Unopposed motions are subject to the rules of default.  Fed. R. Civ. 
P. 55, incorporated by Fed. R. Bankr. P. 7055, 9014(c).  Written 
opposition to this application was required not less than 14 days 
before the hearing on the application.  LBR 9014-1(f)(1)(B).  None 
has been filed.  The default of the responding party is entered.  
The court considers the record, accepting well-pleaded facts as 
true.  TeleVideo Sys., Inc. v. Heidenthal, 826 F.2d 915, 917-18 (9th 
Cir. 1987). 
 
J. Michael Hopper, Chapter 7 trustee, seeks an order approving his 
first and final application for allowance of compensation. The 
trustee requests compensation in the amount of $11,018.75 and 
reimbursement of expenses in the amount of $0. 
 
COMPENSATION AND EXPENSES 
 
A trustee’s compensation is considered in accordance with §§ 326(a) 
and 330(a).  In 2005, “Congress removed Chapter 7 trustees from the 
list of professionals subject to the Section 330(a)(3) factors. . . 
. [and] introduced a new provision to Section 330 requiring courts 
to treat the reasonable compensation awarded to trustees as a 
‘commission, based on Section 326.’”  Matter of JFK Capital 
Holdings, L.L.C., 880 F.3d 747, 752 (5th Cir. 2018) (quoting 11 
U.S.C. § 330(a)(7)).  “[A] trustee’s request for compensation should 
be presumed reasonable as long as the amount requested does not 
exceed the statutory maximum calculated pursuant to § 326. [A]bsent 
extraordinary circumstances, bankruptcy courts should approve 
chapter 7, 12 and 13 trustee fees without any significant additional 
review. If the court has found that extraordinary circumstances are 
present, only then does it become appropriate to conduct a further 
inquiry to determine whether there exists a rational relationship 
between the compensation requested and the services rendered.”  In 

http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/ECFCaseQuery.aspx?caseNum=21-23522
http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/MainContent.aspx?caseID=656685&rpt=Docket&dcn=DNL-8
http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/MainContent.aspx?caseID=656685&rpt=SecDocket&docno=162


re Ruiz, 541 B.R. 892, 896 (B.A.P. 9th Cir. 2015) (second alteration 
in original) (citations omitted) (internal quotation marks omitted). 
 
In short, § 330(a)(7) “treats the commission as a fixed percentage, 
using Section 326 not only as a maximum but as a baseline 
presumption for reasonableness in each case.” Matter of JFK Capital 
Holdings, 880 F.3d at 755.  This provision “is best understood as a 
directive to simply apply the formula of § 362 in every case.” Id. 
at 753-54.  The “reduction or denial of compensation . . . should be 
a rare event” occurring only when truly exceptional circumstances 
are present.  Id. at 756. 
 
In this Chapter 7 case, the trustee has applied for an allowance of 
compensation and reimbursement of expenses.  The court finds (1) 
that the compensation requested by the trustee is consistent with 11 
U.S.C. § 326(a); (2) that no extraordinary circumstances are present 
in this case, see In re Salgado-Nava, 473 B.R. 911 (B.A.P. 9th Cir. 
2012); and (3) that expenses for which reimbursement is sought are 
actual and necessary.   
 
CIVIL MINUTE ORDER 
 
The court shall issue a civil minute order that conforms 
substantially to the following form: 
 
Findings of fact and conclusions of law are stated in the civil 
minutes for the hearing.  
 
The chapter 7 trustee’s application for allowance of compensation 
and reimbursement of expenses has been presented to the court.  
Having entered the default of respondent for failure to appear, 
timely oppose, or otherwise defend in the matter, and having 
considered the well-pleaded facts of the application, 
 
IT IS ORDERED that the application is approved on a final basis.  
The court allows to the trustee compensation in the amount of 
$11,018.75, and reimbursement of expenses in the amount of $0.   
 
IT IS FURTHER ORDERED that the trustee is authorized without further 
order of this court to pay from the estate the aggregate amount 
allowed by this order in accordance with the Bankruptcy Code and the 
distribution priorities of § 726. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
  



2. 21-23522-A-7   IN RE: JOSEPH SMITH 
   DNL-9 
 
   MOTION FOR COMPENSATION BY THE LAW OFFICE OF DESMOND, NOLAN, 
   LIVAICH & CUNNINGHAM FOR J. RUSSELL CUNNINGHAM, TRUSTEES 
   ATTORNEY(S) 
   11-20-2023  [167] 
 
   MARK WOLFF/ATTY. FOR DBT. 
   J. CUNNINGHAM/ATTY. FOR MV. 
   DEBTORS DISCHARGED: 01/24/2022 
 
Final Ruling 
 
Application: Allowance of Final Compensation and Expense 
Reimbursement 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(1); written opposition required 
Disposition: Approved 
Order: Civil minute order 
 
Compensation Allowed:  $60,553.00 
Reimbursement of Expenses:  $1,373.24 
 
Unopposed motions are subject to the rules of default.  Fed. R. Civ. 
P. 55, incorporated by Fed. R. Bankr. P. 7055, 9014(c).  Written 
opposition to this application was required not less than 14 days 
before the hearing on the application.  LBR 9014-1(f)(1)(B).  None 
has been filed.  The default of the responding party is entered.  
The court considers the record, accepting well-pleaded facts as 
true.  TeleVideo Sys., Inc. v. Heidenthal, 826 F.2d 915, 917-18 (9th 
Cir. 1987). 
 
COMPENSATION AND EXPENSES 
 
In this Chapter 7 case, Desmond, Nolan, Livaich & Cunningham, 
attorney for the trustee, has applied for an allowance of final 
compensation and reimbursement of expenses.  The applicant requests 
that the court allow compensation in the amount of $60,553.00 and 
reimbursement of expenses in the amount of $1,373.24.   
 
Section 330(a) of the Bankruptcy Code authorizes “reasonable 
compensation for actual, necessary services” rendered by a trustee, 
examiner or professional person employed under § 327 or § 1103 and 
“reimbursement for actual, necessary expenses.”  11 U.S.C. § 
330(a)(1).  Reasonable compensation is determined by considering all 
relevant factors.  See id. § 330(a)(3).   
 
The court previously approved a hybrid employment application.  The 
application approved hourly employment but also contingent fees in 
the event counsel represented the trustee in the recovery of more 
than a 5% interest in the real property identified as 2518 U Street, 
Sacramento, California. This application seeks approval of 
compensation on an hourly basis, but also $36,712.50 in contingent 

http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/ECFCaseQuery.aspx?caseNum=21-23522
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fees based upon counsel’s representation of the trustee in the gross 
recovery of $140,000 from the U Street property. 
 
The court finds that the compensation and expenses sought are 
reasonable, and the court will approve the application on a final 
basis.   
 
CIVIL MINUTE ORDER 
 
The court shall issue a civil minute order that conforms 
substantially to the following form: 
 
Findings of fact and conclusions of law are stated in the civil 
minutes for the hearing.  
 
Desmond, Nolan, Livaich & Cunningham’s application for allowance of 
final compensation and reimbursement of expenses has been presented 
to the court.  Having entered the default of respondent for failure 
to appear, timely oppose, or otherwise defend in the matter, and 
having considered the well-pleaded facts of the application, 
 
IT IS ORDERED that the application is approved on a final basis.  
The court allows final compensation in the amount of $60,553.00 and 
reimbursement of expenses in the amount of $1,373.24.   
 
IT IS FURTHER ORDERED that the trustee is authorized without further 
order of this court to pay from the estate the aggregate amount 
allowed by this order in accordance with the Bankruptcy Code and the 
distribution priorities of § 726. 
 
 
 
 
  



3. 23-23026-A-7   IN RE: MELINA SANTACRUZ 
   KMM-1 
 
   MOTION FOR RELIEF FROM AUTOMATIC STAY 
   11-6-2023  [17] 
 
   JIN KIM/ATTY. FOR DBT. 
   KIRSTEN MARTINEZ/ATTY. FOR MV. 
   TOYOTA MOTOR CREDIT CORPORATION VS. 
   TRUSTEE NON-OPPOSITION 
 
Final Ruling 
 
Motion: Stay Relief 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(1); written opposition required 
Disposition: Granted  
Order: Civil minute order 
 
Subject: 2022 Toyota Highlander 
Cause: delinquent installment payments 4 months/$3,250.40 
 
Statement of Intention:  Surrender 
 
These minutes constitute the court’s findings of fact and 
conclusions of law required by Fed. R. Civ. P. 52(a), incorporated 
by Fed. R. Bankr. P. 7052, 9014(c).  The findings of fact are as set 
forth above; the conclusions of law are as set forth below. 
 
Toyota Motor Credit Corporation seeks an order for relief from the 
automatic stay of 11 U.S.C. § 362(a).  The debtor’s Statement of 
Intention indicates that the debtor intends to surrender the 
vehicle.  Statement of Intention, ECF No. 1.  The Chapter 7 trustee 
has filed a statement of non-opposition. 
 
DEFAULT OF RESPONDENT 
 
Unopposed motions are subject to the rules of default.  Fed. R. Civ. 
P. 55, incorporated by Fed. R. Bankr. P. 7055, 9014(c).  Written 
opposition to this motion was required not less than 14 days before 
the hearing on this motion.  LBR 9014-1(f)(1)(B).  None has been 
filed.  The default of the responding party is entered.  The court 
considers the record, accepting well-pleaded facts as true.  
TeleVideo Sys., Inc. v. Heidenthal, 826 F.2d 915, 917-18 (9th Cir. 
1987). 
 
STAY RELIEF 
 
“[A]fter notice and a hearing,” the court may terminate, annul, 
modify or condition the stay: (1) “for cause, including the lack of 
adequate protection”; or (2) “with respect to a stay of an act 
against property [of the estate]” if the debtor lacks “equity” in 
that property and if that “property is not necessary for an 
effective reorganization.”  11 U.S.C. § 362(d); see also Fed. R. 
Bankr. P. 4001(a)(1).  The party seeking stay relief bears the 
burden of proof as to “the debtor’s equity in the property” and on 

http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/ECFCaseQuery.aspx?caseNum=23-23026
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the validity and perfection of its security interest, as well as the 
amount of its debt.  11 U.S.C. § 362(g)(1); In re Dahlquist, 34 B.R. 
476, 481 (Bankr. S.D. 1983).  The party opposing stay relief, e.g., 
the debtor or Chapter 7 trustee, bears the burden of proof on all 
other issues.  11 U.S.C. § 362(g)(2). 
 
Subsection (d)(1) of § 362 of Title 11 provides for relief from stay 
for “cause, including the lack of adequate protection of an interest 
in property of such party.”  11 U.S.C. § 362(d)(1).  The debtor 
bears the burden of proof.  11 U.S.C. § 362(g)(2).  Adequate 
protection may consist of a lump sum cash payment or periodic cash 
payments to the entity entitled to adequate protection “to the 
extent that the stay . . . results in a decrease in the value of 
such entity’s interest in property.”  11 U.S.C. § 361(1).  “An 
undersecured creditor is entitled to adequate protection only for 
the decline in the [collateral’s] value after the bankruptcy 
filing.”  See Kathleen P. March, Hon. Alan M. Ahart & Janet A. 
Shapiro, California Practice Guide: Bankruptcy ¶ 8:1065.1 (rev. 
2019) (citing United Sav. Ass’n v. Timbers of Inwood Forest Assocs., 
Ltd., 484 U.S. 365, 370-73 (1988)); see also In re Weinstein, 227 BR 
284, 296 (9th Cir. BAP 1998) (“Adequate protection is provided to 
safeguard the creditor against depreciation in the value of its 
collateral during the reorganization process”); In re Deico 
Electronics, Inc., 139 BR 945, 947 (9th Cir. BAP 1992) (“Adequate 
protection payments compensate undersecured creditors for the delay 
bankruptcy imposes upon the exercise of their state law remedies”). 
 
The debtor is obligated to make debt payments to the moving party 
pursuant to a loan contract that is secured by a security interest 
in the debtor’s vehicle described above.  The debtor has defaulted 
on such loan with the moving party, and payments are past due.  
Vehicles depreciate over time and with usage.  Consequently, the 
moving party’s interest in the vehicle is not being adequately 
protected due to the debtor’s ongoing postpetition default.   
 
Cause exists to grant relief under § 362(d)(1).  The motion will be 
granted, and the 14-day stay of Federal Rule of Bankruptcy Procedure 
4001(a)(3) will be waived.  No other relief will be awarded. 
 
CIVIL MINUTE ORDER 
 
The court shall issue a civil minute order that conforms 
substantially to the following form: 
 
Findings of fact and conclusions of law are stated in the civil 
minutes for the hearing.  
 
Toyota Motor Credit Corporation’s motion for relief from the 
automatic stay has been presented to the court.  Having entered the 
default of respondent for failure to appear, timely oppose, or 
otherwise defend in the matter, and having considered the well-
pleaded facts of the motion,  
 
IT IS ORDERED that the motion is granted.  The automatic stay is 
vacated with respect to the property described in the motion, 
commonly known as a 2022 Toyota Highlander, as to all parties in 



interest.  The 14-day stay of the order under Federal Rule of 
Bankruptcy Procedure 4001(a)(3) is waived.  Any party with standing 
may pursue its rights against the property pursuant to applicable 
non-bankruptcy law.  
 
IT IS FURTHER ORDERED that no other relief is awarded.  To the 
extent that the motion includes any request for attorney’s fees or 
other costs for bringing this motion, the request is denied. 
 
 
 
4. 22-20257-A-7   IN RE: CRAIG ROWLAND 
   DNL-6 
 
   MOTION TO APPROVE STIPULATION RE: CONIFER DRIVE PROPERTIES 
   11-15-2023  [44] 
 
   LUCAS GARCIA/ATTY. FOR DBT. 
   J. CUNNINGHAM/ATTY. FOR MV. 
   DEBTOR DISCHARGED: 09/13/2022 
 
Final Ruling 
 
Motion: Approve Compromise of Controversy 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(1); written opposition required 
Disposition: Granted 
Order: Civil minute order 
 
Subject Property:  50302 & 50288 Conifer Drive, Soda Springs, 
California.   
 
Parties:  J. Michael Hopper, Chapter 7 trustee; Randolph C. Rowland, 
trustee of the Pauline Rowland Revocable Trust; Eric Schauer; and 
Lorrie O’Brien 
 
Stipulation:  1) Sale of Subject Properties by the Chapter 7 Trustee 
Hopper; 2) Proceeds of sale distributed – 1/3 to Rowland; 1/3 to 
Bankruptcy Estate; 1/6 to Schauer; and 1/6 to O’Brien; 3) Bankruptcy 
Estate funds to be held in segregated account by Trustee Hopper; and 
4) lien securing obligation of Claim N0. 6 shall attach to the same 
extent and priority as against the debtor’s interest in the 
Partnership and the Conifer Drive Properties. 
 
Unopposed motions are subject to the rules of default.  Fed. R. Civ. 
P. 55, incorporated by Fed. R. Bankr. P. 7055, 9014(c).  Written 
opposition to this motion was required not less than 14 days before 
the hearing on this motion.  LBR 9014-1(f)(1)(B).  None has been 
filed.  The default of the responding party is entered.  The court 
considers the record, accepting well-pleaded facts as true.  
TeleVideo Sys., Inc. v. Heidenthal, 826 F.2d 915, 917–18 (9th Cir. 
1987). 
 
Chapter 7 trustee, J. Michael Hopper, seeks an order approving the 
stipulation between:   J. Michael Hopper, Chapter 7 trustee; 
Randolph C. Rowland, trustee of the Pauline Rowland Revocable Trust; 
Eric Schauer; and Lorrie O’Brien. 

http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/ECFCaseQuery.aspx?caseNum=22-20257
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The estate’s interest in the subject properties is the subject of a 
dispute.  Trustee Rowland contends that: (a) the Conifer Drive 
Properties are property of a partnership (“Partnership”) established 
by an agreement between the Debtor, PAULINE ROWLAND (“Pauline”) and 
HERMAN T. SCHAUER (“Schauer”); and (b) an approximate $116,000 
obligation is secured by the Debtor’s interest in the Partnership. 
See Claim No. 6.  Eric Schauer and Lorrie O’Brien are beneficiaries 
of the Herman T. Schauer Revocable Trust. However, public records 
reflect that title to the Conifer Drive Properties is held by the 
Debtor, Pauline Rowland and Schauer, as tenants in common.  See 
Motion, 2:11-17, ECF No. 44. 
 
The stipulation is filed as an exhibit in support of this motion at 
ECF No. 46.  The terms of the stipulation require the sale of the 
property located at 50302 & 50288 Conifer Drive, Soda Springs, 
California.  The Chapter 7 trustee shall sell the property and 
divide the proceeds as follows:  1) – 1/3 to Rowland; 2) 1/3 to 
Bankruptcy Estate; 3) 1/6 to Schauer; and 4) 1/6 to O’Brien. 
 
The stipulation further requires that the sale proceeds payable to 
the bankruptcy estate are to be held in a segregated account by 
Trustee Hopper and that any lien securing the obligation of Claim 
No. 6 shall attach to the same extent and priority as against the 
debtor’s interest in the Partnership and the Conifer Drive 
Properties. 
 
APPROVAL OF COMPROMISE 
 
In determining whether to approve a compromise under Federal Rule of 
Bankruptcy Procedure 9019, the court determines whether the 
compromise was negotiated in good faith and whether the party 
proposing the compromise reasonably believes that the compromise is 
the best that can be negotiated under the facts.  In re A & C 
Props., 784 F.2d 1377, 1381 (9th Cir. 1986).  More than mere good 
faith negotiation of a compromise is required.  The court must also 
find that the compromise is fair and equitable.  Id.  “Fair and 
equitable” involves a consideration of four factors: (i) the 
probability of success in the litigation; (ii) the difficulties to 
be encountered in collection; (iii) the complexity of the 
litigation, and expense, delay and inconvenience necessarily 
attendant to litigation; and (iv) the paramount interest of 
creditors and a proper deference to the creditors’ expressed wishes, 
if any.  Id.  The party proposing the compromise bears the burden of 
persuading the court that the compromise is fair and equitable and 
should be approved.  Id. 
 
The movant requests approval of a compromise. The compromise is 
reflected in the settlement agreement attached to the motion as an 
exhibit.  Based on the motion and supporting papers, the court finds 
that the compromise presented for the court’s approval is fair and 
equitable considering the relevant A & C Properties factors.  The 
compromise or settlement will be approved.  
 
  



CIVIL MINUTE ORDER 
 
The court shall issue a civil minute order that conforms 
substantially to the following form: 
 
Findings of fact and conclusions of law are stated in the civil 
minutes for the hearing.  
 
J. Michael Hopper’s motion to approve a compromise has been 
presented to the court.  Having entered the default of respondent 
for failure to appear, timely oppose, or otherwise defend in the 
matter, and having considered the well-pleaded facts of the motion,  
 
IT IS ORDERED that the motion is granted. The court hereby approves 
the compromise that is reflected in the settlement agreement 
attached to the motion as exhibit and filed at docket no. 46.  
 
 
 
5. 22-22563-A-7   IN RE: ZELDA TROUTMAN 
   MS-8 
 
   MOTION TO COMPEL ABANDONMENT 
   11-28-2023  [151] 
 
   MARK SHMORGON/ATTY. FOR DBT. 
   DEBTOR DISCHARGED: 03/15/2023 
 
No Ruling 
 
 
 
6. 23-24171-A-7   IN RE: JAY KELLER 
   RTD-1 
 
   MOTION FOR RELIEF FROM AUTOMATIC STAY 
   11-29-2023  [10] 
 
   ERIC SCHWAB/ATTY. FOR DBT. 
   ROXANNE DANERI/ATTY. FOR MV. 
   FIRST U.S. COMMUNITY CREDIT UNION VS. 
 
Tentative Ruling 
 
Motion: Stay Relief 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(2); no written opposition required 
Disposition: Granted  
Order: Civil minute order 
 
Subject: 2020 Toyota Prius 
Cause: delinquent installment payments 4 months/$1,575.24 
 
These minutes constitute the court’s findings of fact and 
conclusions of law required by Fed. R. Civ. P. 52(a), incorporated 
by Fed. R. Bankr. P. 7052, 9014(c).  The findings of fact are as set 
forth above; the conclusions of law are as set forth below. 

http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/ECFCaseQuery.aspx?caseNum=22-22563
http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/MainContent.aspx?caseID=662977&rpt=Docket&dcn=MS-8
http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/MainContent.aspx?caseID=662977&rpt=SecDocket&docno=151
http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/ECFCaseQuery.aspx?caseNum=23-24171
http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/MainContent.aspx?caseID=671940&rpt=Docket&dcn=RTD-1
http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/MainContent.aspx?caseID=671940&rpt=SecDocket&docno=10


 
First U.S. Community Credit Union seeks an order for relief from the 
automatic stay of 11 U.S.C. § 362(a).  The movant repossessed the 
vehicle prior to the filing of the petition.  The debtor has listed 
the obligation to the movant on Schedule F indicating that the 
vehicle was repossessed.   
 
DEFAULT OF RESPONDENT 
 
Unopposed motions are subject to the rules of default.  Fed. R. Civ. 
P. 55, incorporated by Fed. R. Bankr. P. 7055, 9014(c).  Written 
opposition to this motion was required not less than 14 days before 
the hearing on this motion.  LBR 9014-1(f)(1)(B).  None has been 
filed.  The default of the responding party is entered.  The court 
considers the record, accepting well-pleaded facts as true.  
TeleVideo Sys., Inc. v. Heidenthal, 826 F.2d 915, 917-18 (9th Cir. 
1987). 
 
STAY RELIEF 
 
“[A]fter notice and a hearing,” the court may terminate, annul, 
modify or condition the stay: (1) “for cause, including the lack of 
adequate protection”; or (2) “with respect to a stay of an act 
against property [of the estate]” if the debtor lacks “equity” in 
that property and if that “property is not necessary for an 
effective reorganization.”  11 U.S.C. § 362(d); see also Fed. R. 
Bankr. P. 4001(a)(1).  The party seeking stay relief bears the 
burden of proof as to “the debtor’s equity in the property” and on 
the validity and perfection of its security interest, as well as the 
amount of its debt.  11 U.S.C. § 362(g)(1); In re Dahlquist, 34 B.R. 
476, 481 (Bankr. S.D. 1983).  The party opposing stay relief, e.g., 
the debtor or Chapter 7 trustee, bears the burden of proof on all 
other issues.  11 U.S.C. § 362(g)(2). 
 
Subsection (d)(1) of § 362 of Title 11 provides for relief from stay 
for “cause, including the lack of adequate protection of an interest 
in property of such party.”  11 U.S.C. § 362(d)(1).  The debtor 
bears the burden of proof.  11 U.S.C. § 362(g)(2).  Adequate 
protection may consist of a lump sum cash payment or periodic cash 
payments to the entity entitled to adequate protection “to the 
extent that the stay . . . results in a decrease in the value of 
such entity’s interest in property.”  11 U.S.C. § 361(1).  “An 
undersecured creditor is entitled to adequate protection only for 
the decline in the [collateral’s] value after the bankruptcy 
filing.”  See Kathleen P. March, Hon. Alan M. Ahart & Janet A. 
Shapiro, California Practice Guide: Bankruptcy ¶ 8:1065.1 (rev. 
2019) (citing United Sav. Ass’n v. Timbers of Inwood Forest Assocs., 
Ltd., 484 U.S. 365, 370-73 (1988)); see also In re Weinstein, 227 BR 
284, 296 (9th Cir. BAP 1998) (“Adequate protection is provided to 
safeguard the creditor against depreciation in the value of its 
collateral during the reorganization process”); In re Deico 
Electronics, Inc., 139 BR 945, 947 (9th Cir. BAP 1992) (“Adequate 
protection payments compensate undersecured creditors for the delay 
bankruptcy imposes upon the exercise of their state law remedies”). 
 



The debtor is obligated to make debt payments to the moving party 
pursuant to a loan contract that is secured by a security interest 
in the debtor’s vehicle described above.  The debtor has defaulted 
on such loan with the moving party, and postpetition payments are 
past due.  Vehicles depreciate over time and with usage.  
Consequently, the moving party’s interest in the vehicle is not 
being adequately protected due to the debtor’s ongoing postpetition 
default.   
 
Cause exists to grant relief under § 362(d)(1).  The motion will be 
granted, and the 14-day stay of Federal Rule of Bankruptcy Procedure 
4001(a)(3) will be waived.  No other relief will be awarded. 
 
CIVIL MINUTE ORDER 
 
The court shall issue a civil minute order that conforms 
substantially to the following form: 
 
Findings of fact and conclusions of law are stated in the civil 
minutes for the hearing.  
 
First U.S. Community Credit Union’s motion for relief from the 
automatic stay has been presented to the court.  Having entered the 
default of respondent for failure to appear, timely oppose, or 
otherwise defend in the matter, and having considered the well-
pleaded facts of the motion,  
 
IT IS ORDERED that the motion is granted.  The automatic stay is 
vacated with respect to the property described in the motion, 
commonly known as a 2020 Toyota Prius, as to all parties in 
interest.  The 14-day stay of the order under Federal Rule of 
Bankruptcy Procedure 4001(a)(3) is waived.  Any party with standing 
may pursue its rights against the property pursuant to applicable 
non-bankruptcy law.  
 
IT IS FURTHER ORDERED that no other relief is awarded.  To the 
extent that the motion includes any request for attorney’s fees or 
other costs for bringing this motion, the request is denied. 
 
 
 
 
  



7. 23-24072-A-7   IN RE: DEBRA HOLMAN 
   BSH-1 
 
   MOTION TO AVOID LIEN OF C B MERCHANTS, LLC 
   11-15-2023  [9] 
 
   BRIAN HADDIX/ATTY. FOR DBT. 

 
Final Ruling 
 
Motion: Avoid Lien that Impairs Exemption 
Disposition: Denied without prejudice 
Order: Civil minute order 
 
The court will deny the motion without prejudice on grounds of 
insufficient service of process on the responding parties.  A motion 
to avoid a lien is a contested matter requiring service of the 
motion in the manner provided by Federal Rule of Bankruptcy 
Procedure 7004.  Fed. R. Bankr. P. 4003(d), 9014(b); see also In re 
Villar, 317 B.R. 88, 92 n.6 (B.A.P. 9th Cir. 2004).   
 
Under Rule 9013(a) the Chapter 7 trustee must be served with the 
motion.  The Certificate of Service filed in support of the motion 
does not indicate that the Chapter 7 trustee was served with the 
motion.  Neither does the attachment to the certificate of service 
show that the motion was served on the Chapter 7 trustee.  
Certificate of Service, ECF No. 13.  Accordingly, the court will 
deny the motion without prejudice. 
 
CIVIL MINUTE ORDER 

The court shall issue a civil minute order that conforms 
substantially to the following form: 

The debtor’s motion to avoid judicial lien has been presented to the 
court.  Given the procedural deficiencies discussed by the court in 
its ruling, 

IT IS ORDERED that the motion is denied without prejudice. 

 
  

http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/ECFCaseQuery.aspx?caseNum=23-24072
http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/MainContent.aspx?caseID=671775&rpt=Docket&dcn=BSH-1
http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/MainContent.aspx?caseID=671775&rpt=SecDocket&docno=9


8. 23-24072-A-7   IN RE: DEBRA HOLMAN 
   BSH-2 
 
   MOTION TO AVOID LIEN OF COLLECT ACCESS, LLC 
   11-15-2023  [15] 
 
   BRIAN HADDIX/ATTY. FOR DBT. 
 
Final Ruling 
 
Motion: Avoid Lien that Impairs Exemption 
Disposition: Denied without prejudice 
Order: Civil minute order 
 
The court will deny the motion without prejudice on grounds of 
insufficient service of process on the responding parties.  A motion 
to avoid a lien is a contested matter requiring service of the 
motion in the manner provided by Federal Rule of Bankruptcy 
Procedure 7004.  Fed. R. Bankr. P. 4003(d), 9014(b); see also In re 
Villar, 317 B.R. 88, 92 n.6 (B.A.P. 9th Cir. 2004).   
 
Under Rule 9013(a) the Chapter 7 trustee must be served with the 
motion.  The Certificate of Service filed in support of the motion 
does not indicate that the Chapter 7 trustee was served with the 
motion.  Neither does the attachment to the certificate of service 
show that the motion was served on the Chapter 7 trustee. 
Certificate of Service, ECF No. 19.  Accordingly, the court will 
deny the motion without prejudice. 
 
CIVIL MINUTE ORDER 

The court shall issue a civil minute order that conforms 
substantially to the following form: 

The debtor’s motion to avoid judicial lien has been presented to the 
court.  Given the procedural deficiencies discussed by the court in 
its ruling, 

IT IS ORDERED that the motion is denied without prejudice. 

 
 
  

http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/ECFCaseQuery.aspx?caseNum=23-24072
http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/MainContent.aspx?caseID=671775&rpt=Docket&dcn=BSH-2
http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/MainContent.aspx?caseID=671775&rpt=SecDocket&docno=15


9. 23-24174-A-7   IN RE: MICHAEL/SUSAN MARASCO 
   THS-1 
 
   MOTION TO CONVERT CASE FROM CHAPTER 7 TO CHAPTER 13 
   12-1-2023  [18] 
 
   TIMOTHY STEARNS/ATTY. FOR DBT. 
 
Final Ruling 
 
Motion: Convert  
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(2); no written opposition required 
Disposition: Denied without prejudice 
Order: Civil minute order 
 
The motion requests the court convert the case from Chapter 7 to 
Chapter 13.   
 
The motion will be denied for the following reason. 
 
SERVICE 
 

1) Service of all pleadings and documents filed in 
support of, or in opposition to, a motion shall be 
made on or before the date they are filed with the 
Court. 

2) A proof of service, in the form of a certificate of 
service, shall be filed with the Clerk concurrently 
with the pleadings or documents served, or not more 
than three (3) days after they are filed. 

 
LBR 9014-1(e)(1),(2). 
 
The motion was not properly served as required by Fed. R. 
Bankr. P. 9014, LBR 9014-1(e)(1), (2).  There is no 
certificate of service filed in this matter.  The motion will 
be denied without prejudice. 
 
CIVIL MINUTE ORDER 
 
The court shall issue a civil minute order that conforms 
substantially to the following form: 
 
Findings of fact and conclusions of law are stated in the civil 
minutes for the hearing.  
 
The court shall issue a civil minute order that conforms 
substantially to the following form: 
 
The debtor’s Motion to Convert has been presented to the court.  
Given the procedural deficiencies discussed by the court in its 
ruling, 
 
IT IS ORDERED that the motion is denied without prejudice. 
 
 

http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/ECFCaseQuery.aspx?caseNum=23-24174
http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/MainContent.aspx?caseID=671946&rpt=Docket&dcn=THS-1
http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/MainContent.aspx?caseID=671946&rpt=SecDocket&docno=18


10. 22-23086-A-7   IN RE: JEBRIEL MARASIGAN 
    BLG-1 
 
    MOTION TO COMPEL ABANDONMENT 
    10-25-2023  [50] 
 
    CHAD JOHNSON/ATTY. FOR DBT. 
    DEBTORS DISCHARGED: 03/16/2023; TRUSTEE NON-OPPOSITION 
 
Final Ruling 
 
Motion: Compel Abandonment of Property of the Estate 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(1); non opposition filed by trustee 
Disposition: Granted 
Order: Prepared by moving party pursuant to the instructions below 
 
Subject: 5025 Soprano Cir, Fairfield, California 
Value: $762,900.00 
1st Trust Deed: $472,279.00 – Flagstar Bank 
2nd Trust Deed: $57,660.00 – Flagstar Bank 
Exemption: $565,000.00 
Non-Exempt Equity: $0 
 
Unopposed motions are subject to the rules of default.  Fed. R. Civ. 
P. 55, incorporated by Fed. R. Bankr. P. 7055, 9014(c).  Written 
opposition to this motion was required not less than 14 days before 
the hearing on this motion.  LBR 9014-1(f)(1)(B).  None has been 
filed.  The default of the responding party is entered.  The court 
considers the record, accepting well-pleaded facts as true.  
TeleVideo Sys., Inc. v. Heidenthal, 826 F.2d 915, 917–18 (9th Cir. 
1987). 
 
The debtor seeks an order requiring the Chapter 7 trustee’s 
abandonment of the estate’s interest in the subject property 
identified above.  The Chapter 7 trustee, Nichole B. Farris has 
filed a non-opposition to the motion. 
 
ABANDONMENT  
 
Property of the estate may be abandoned under § 554 of the 
Bankruptcy Code if property of the estate is “burdensome to the 
estate or of inconsequential value and benefit to the estate.”  See 
11 U.S.C. § 554(a)–(b).  Upon request of a party in interest, the 
court may issue an order that the trustee abandon property of the 
estate if the statutory standards for abandonment are fulfilled. 
 
The movant bears the burden of proof.  In re Pilz Compact Disc., 
Inc., 229 B.R. 630 (Bankr. E.D. Pa. 1999) (Chapter 7 trustee).  
“[B]urdensome to the estate” means “consumes the resources and 
drains the income of the estate.”  In re Smith-Douglass, Inc., 856 
F.2d 12, 16 (4th Cir. 1988).  “[O]f inconsequential value and 
benefit to the estate” refers to assets not likely to be liquidated 
for the benefit of creditors.  11 U.S.C. § 704(a)(1); Matter of 
Taxman Clothing Co., 49 F3d 310, 315 (7th Cir. 1995) (Chapter 7 
trustee has no duty to liquidate assets where costs of doing so 
likely to exceed asset’s value).  Of inconsequential value and 

http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/ECFCaseQuery.aspx?caseNum=22-23086
http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/MainContent.aspx?caseID=663878&rpt=Docket&dcn=BLG-1
http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/MainContent.aspx?caseID=663878&rpt=SecDocket&docno=50


benefit to the estate includes assets that (1) have no equity 
(including post-petition appreciation), In re Viet Vu, 245 B.R. 644 
(9th Cir. BAP 2000); and (2) assets with equity, which has been 
wholly and properly exempted by the debtor.  In re Montanaro, 307 
B.R. 194 (Bankr. E.D. Cal. 2004). 
 
The real property described above is either burdensome to the estate 
or of inconsequential value to the estate.  An order compelling 
abandonment is warranted.   
 
 
 
11. 22-22290-A-7   IN RE: AMD METAL WORKS, INC 
    DNL-7 
 
    MOTION TO COMPROMISE CONTROVERSY/APPROVE SETTLEMENT 
    AGREEMENT WITH ROCCO PIETRO DIGIOVANNI, III AND MARIA E. 
    DIGIOVANNI 
    11-21-2023  [159] 
 
    MARK WOLFF/ATTY. FOR DBT. 
    J. CUNNINGHAM/ATTY. FOR MV. 
 
Tentative Ruling 
 
Motion: Approve Compromise of Controversy 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(2); no written opposition required 
Disposition: Granted 
Order: Civil minute order 
 
Parties:  Rocco Pietro Digiovanni, III; Maria E. Digiovanni. And 
Geoffrey Richards, Chapter 7 trustee. 
 
Stipulation:  Settlement of pre-petition transfer of funds; $65,000 
paid to bankruptcy estate by Rocco Pietro Digiovanni, III, and Maria 
E. Digiovanni 
 
Unopposed motions are subject to the rules of default.  Fed. R. Civ. 
P. 55, incorporated by Fed. R. Bankr. P. 7055, 9014(c).  Written 
opposition to this motion was required not less than 14 days before 
the hearing on this motion.  LBR 9014-1(f)(1)(B).  None has been 
filed.  The default of the responding party is entered.  The court 
considers the record, accepting well-pleaded facts as true.  
TeleVideo Sys., Inc. v. Heidenthal, 826 F.2d 915, 917–18 (9th Cir. 
1987). 
 
Chapter 7 trustee, Geoffrey Richards, seeks an order approving the 
stipulation between the bankruptcy estate and Rocco Pietro 
Digiovanni, III, and Maria E. Digiovanni.  The trustee has received 
$65,000 by way of settling claims for pre-petition transfers of 
monies.  
 
The court notes that on June 14, 2023, an order was entered in this 
case approving Trustee Richards’ Motion to Approve his Intra-Estate 
Agreement with Trustee Husted in a related case, Case No. 22-23020-
A-7. Per the terms of the Intra-Estate Agreement, Trustee Richards 

http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/ECFCaseQuery.aspx?caseNum=22-22290
http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/MainContent.aspx?caseID=662472&rpt=Docket&dcn=DNL-7
http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/MainContent.aspx?caseID=662472&rpt=SecDocket&docno=159


has exclusive control over the Transfer Avoidance Claims, including 
the prosecution, settlement, and abandonment (if advisable to do 
so), subject to this court’s approval.   
 
APPROVAL OF COMPROMISE 
 
In determining whether to approve a compromise under Federal Rule of 
Bankruptcy Procedure 9019, the court determines whether the 
compromise was negotiated in good faith and whether the party 
proposing the compromise reasonably believes that the compromise is 
the best that can be negotiated under the facts.  In re A & C 
Props., 784 F.2d 1377, 1381 (9th Cir. 1986).  More than mere good 
faith negotiation of a compromise is required.  The court must also 
find that the compromise is fair and equitable.  Id.  “Fair and 
equitable” involves a consideration of four factors: (i) the 
probability of success in the litigation; (ii) the difficulties to 
be encountered in collection; (iii) the complexity of the 
litigation, and expense, delay and inconvenience necessarily 
attendant to litigation; and (iv) the paramount interest of 
creditors and a proper deference to the creditors’ expressed wishes, 
if any.  Id.  The party proposing the compromise bears the burden of 
persuading the court that the compromise is fair and equitable and 
should be approved.  Id. 
 
The movant requests approval of a compromise. The compromise is 
reflected in the settlement agreement attached to the motion as an 
exhibit.  Based on the motion and supporting papers, the court finds 
that the compromise presented for the court’s approval is fair and 
equitable considering the relevant A & C Properties factors.  The 
compromise or settlement will be approved.  
 
CIVIL MINUTE ORDER 
 
The court shall issue a civil minute order that conforms 
substantially to the following form: 
 
Findings of fact and conclusions of law are stated in the civil 
minutes for the hearing.  
 
Geoffrey Richard’s motion to approve a compromise has been presented 
to the court.  Having entered the default of respondent for failure 
to appear, timely oppose, or otherwise defend in the matter, and 
having considered the well-pleaded facts of the motion,  
 
IT IS ORDERED that the motion is granted. The court hereby approves 
the compromise that is reflected in the settlement agreement 
attached to the motion as exhibit and filed at docket no. 162.  
 
 
 

 


